


MINUTES OF THE MEEETING OF CHUTE PARISH COUNCIL
HELD ON THURSDAY 5TH SEPTEMBER 2024
AT CHUTE VILLAGE HALL



73/24 OPEN FORUM
6 members of the public were present.

Huw Lovesey would like to thank Johnny Sykes for making improvements to the pond on Forest Lane which acts as a soak-away.

Huw Lovesey requested a laminated footpath map for the Upper Chute notice board. Cllr Wall said she had a spare copy.

Huw Lovesey asked if more gravel could be put down on the area around the Upper Chute well house as the weed membrane is showing through the existing gravel.

Heather Walkling requested another meeting to discuss the pond/soak-away area at the top of Butts Hill and asked if a dedicated councillor could be responsible for this area. Cllr Wall stated that before anything further is decided we need to clarify who owns the land. Sanctuary Housing have confirmed that their boundary is where the fence is erected behind the properties. WCC Highways have sent plans showing the areas they own and the pond/soak-away is excluded from these. The matter is now with the Highways Records Team who are further investigating ownership of this small parcel of land. The parish council will review the matter collectively.

Heather Walkling stated that the rape was not strimmed early enough to stop it self-seeding. She asked if this could be done by the Parish Steward. Cllr Wall advised her that his priority at this time of year is to clear road drains, grips and gulleys and fill potholes so maybe this is something residents could do in future.

Alix Spurway apologised if she had appeared assertive at the recent meeting and would like to volunteer to help with improving the area at the top of Butts Hill.

74/24 PRESENT
[bookmark: _Hlk136944740]Cllr Wall (Chairman), Cllr Hopton, Cllr Rudland and Cllr Alderson. Cllr Williams (WCC) was also present. The Clerk was in attendance. 

75/24 APOLOGIES
There were apologies from Cllr Parr, Cllr Harker and Cllr Taylor. 

76/24 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest. 

77/24 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the last meeting held on 2 July 2024 were proposed by Cllr Alderson and seconded by Cllr Hopton. The minutes were then signed by the Chairman as a true record.  

78/24 PLANNING
PL/2024/07554 Lowerhouse Farm, Lower Chute – Fell 2 Ash Trees for safety - Support 

79/24 COUNTY COUNCILLORS/WILTSHIRE POLICE REPORTS
Cllr Williams did not submit a written report to The Clerk prior to the meeting as he had been away on holiday and said there was very little to convey apart from giving the date of the next area board meeting on 7th October.

PCSO Jody Kinge attended the meeting to report that crime in the parish is very low. She said the police have been monitoring the use of 4x4’s in the woods and this is ongoing. The police report is attached to these minutes.
80/24 PARISH REPORTS
Highways (TH) 
Cllr Wall advised that a meeting with Grish Lohani, WCC Highways, had been arranged for September 16th but this date needs to be changed so she will advise when a new date has been agreed.
Footpaths/Rights of Way (AR/MA)
Huw Lovesey was thanked for submitting an updated footpath report, which was circulated to councillors prior to the meeting.  The following issues have arisen:

Chute 9 – remove stile and leave a gap to walk through? (HL). The stile is currently on the ground at one end and either needs repairing or removing. Cllr Rudland said the stile is on the boundary between the Sykes and Guinness’s land and Finn Guinness has said that he will look at it. She will contact him again to see whether he has done so and if he is happy to have it improved.

Chute 15 – reduce stile height/install gate or add step to stile? The stile is too high for some people to negotiate. Cllr Hopton confirmed that the height will be reduced. Another step could be added to reduce the step up and down from the current stile. A gate is not an option as livestock would get out if it was left open.

Chute 16 – add a way marker? (HL). There has never been a way marker on the gate from the track into this footpath and the landowner does not believe that one is necessary. The path has recently been mown to show the route. Cllr Hopton stated that a way marker isn’t necessary as the footpath does not come in from a public highway and confirmed that the path will be cut regularly in future so the footpath route is obvious. 

For legislation and guidance on footpaths please refer to the following links:
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5a815eb7e5274a2e87dbd42a/waymarking-rights-of-way.pdf

https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/media/2893/Rights-of-way-policies/pdf/Rights-of-way-and-countryside-policies.pdf?m=1579272336997#:~:text=Under%20section%2027%20of%20the,they%20leave%20a%20metalled%20road.

Chute 32 Honey Bottom re 4x4’s. The police are doing their best to monitor this situation. Residents are encouraged to continue reporting any incidents. The best way to report problems is via e-mail to JODY.KINGE1@wiltshire.police.uk. Anyone with a more serious concern about this should dial 101 or 999 if a situation becomes aggravated/dangerous. Landowners could install CCTV cameras and signs stating that they are in operation. 

King George Playing Field (CW/TH)
Cllr Wall reported that children had got through the pavilion window and covered the children’s play area in loo roll. They also acquired the key and lock to the container whilst the field was being cut. Fortunately this was found in the long grass, The fete committee has donated £1,000 towards the children’s play area and there have been requests for a new slide.

Village Hall (CW)
Cllr Wall reported that all the radiators have been replaced and are now controllable externally via an app. 
A planning application has been submitted to replace the window in the back room with a double glazed one and the loos will be upgraded going forward. Bookings for the hall are down on last year with less children’s parties and only one wedding but the coffee mornings and parish lunches cover the majority of the regular outgoings of the village hall.

Allotments (MT)
The Clerk has received a request for a plot from Sally Footman and will find out from existing plot holders which ones are available as it is believed that a couple may be relinquished.
Village Design Guide (MH)
The VDG is now printed and copies have been received. It will come into force when we have planning applications to consider in future.



81/24 FINANCE 
A transfer was made from the CIL funds in the deposit account to the current account to cover the cost of the ecology report for Chute Cadley Pond. There is a 5-year time limit for spending CIL funds unless the parish has the money ear-marked for a specific future project.

The bank reconciliation and the corresponding bank statements for July & August was circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting. Parish Council funds were £10,901.40 with £7,492.87 in the current account and £3,408.53 in the deposit account and these figures reconciled to the August bank statement. 
The Chairman signed the bank reconciliation as a true record.

The record of payments made and received since the last meeting is as follows:

[bookmark: _Hlk73460116]Payments Made:
27/07/2024	Clerks Salary – July				£238.51
27/07/2024	HMRC – PAYE				£  59.58
07/08/2024	Wild Earth Ecology				£715.00
[bookmark: _Hlk175664788]27/08/2024	Clerks Salary – August				£238.51
27/08/2024	HMRC – PAYE				£  59.58
Payments Received:
13/08/2024	Transfer of CIL funds 		£715.00	
Payments for approval via online banking:
06/09/2024	The Acorn Workshop				£630.00
06/09/2024	Simon Falla re. wellhead			£  30.00
11/09/2024	Microsoft 365 Subscription renewal (Clerk)	£  59.99
27/09/2024	Clerks Salary – September			£238.51
27/09/2024	HMRC – PAYE				£  59.58
[bookmark: _Hlk163482454]
The above payments were proposed by Cllr Alderson and seconded by Cllr Hopton.
82/84 PARISH IMPROVEMENT PROGRAMME
Work to the well head and pond in Chute Cadley is finished. Initial plants are in with more to follow, the grass areas have been re-seeded and the pond has filled with water. Cllr Rudland said she was concerned about the steep bank as the mower would not be able to go over it. Cllr Wall recommended that this area is strimmed.
 
The new village signpost has been made and is waiting to be installed at the bottom of Hookwood Lane.

Tibbs Meadow – Area at the top of Butts Hill landscaping. Awaiting confirmation of land ownership.

Install a dog waste bin with a closed lid by the bus shelter in Upper Chute? (HL). The current bin is emptied by WCC waste collection but if we were to change it to a dedicated dog waste bin, they will not empty it. The cost of the dog waste bin on the playing field was £160 and it is concreted into the ground on a post. If we went down this route, we would need a volunteer to empty the bin regularly. Further discussion needed.

83/24 CORRESPONDENCE AND ADMINISTRATION 
A contractor needs to be found to regularly mow all the greens in Upper Chute.  Simon Withers has been asked to quote and The Clerk will obtain prices from 2 other contractors, hopefully before the October meeting. 

The Upper Chute green area at top of Forest Lane was registered as a village green in the 1970’s along with the main green and other grassed areas. Cllr Rudland produced a Land Registry map confirming this.

Transition to Digital Network by BT is scheduled for 2025. All householders will be notified direct by BT.


The meeting closed at 8.22 pm.

The next Meeting of Chute Parish Council will take place on
Thursday, 3rd October 2024 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall



